
PLS 101 - Lecture 20

Now, hereís where we go in terms of the process in what weíve done so far 
just to show you how things are being organized.   The first part of our class 
we were talking about ó at the very beginning of the semester, we were talking 
essentially about foundations, werenít we?  About different ó you know, the 
Constitution and Federalism and how our system ó weíre basically getting some 
of the foundations out of the way in talking about those things.  This last 
module of material going from political parties to campaigns and elections and 
interest groups, that is dealing specifically with behaviors.  Voting 
behavior, participation, those kinds of things.  The activities that people 
are engaged in.  So we call that political behavior or we speak to that issue.

Weíre now moving away from that and going into a study of institutions.  
So weíre gonna be covering essentially the institution of Congress, the 
presidency, the bureaucracy.  And then we could include the Supreme Court but 
I say include the Supreme Court or the judiciary in general for the fourth 
part and that starts talking about rights and liberties, and very, very 
interesting.  That fourth part, I think, is probably ó I tried to save in a 
lot of ways the best for last.  I think itís all very interesting.  But when 
we start talking about, you know, the first ten Amendments and freedom of 
speech, freedom of religion, and things like the posting of the Ten 
Commandments, that all really, really speaks to a lot of very, very 
interesting issues.  So thatís kind of how itís organized.

So weíre now in the third section dealing more with the formal study of 
institutions.  And the first one, of course, weíre gonna start off with here 
is Congress.  So let me just say a few things in our time allotted here, a 
little bit about Congress and move from there.  The first thing I would say 
here is that essentially we have a lot of very conflicting views about 
Congress.  What I mean by this ó Iíll just answer this by way of a question.  
What do you think of Congress as a whole?  Do you have high regard for 
Congress or neutral about it or some disdain for Congress?  What would you 
tell me?  Do you respect Congress as an institution or not?  Very good, but 
youíre wrong.  Not you, per se.  The average American voter.  How does the 
average American voter feel about Congress?  Very cynical.  Thatís right.  
Very cynical about Congress.  We often hear, for example, of all the money 
being pumped into campaigns and elections.  We think about all the special 
interests that influence members of Congress.  We hear about some scandals 
that occasionally go on that are brought to light.  So that causes us to have 
a bit of a negative view toward Congress as a whole.

But at the same time, even though we disdain the institution of Congress, 
we love our own individual member of Congress.  And I say that in terms of 
this.  If you mean by love we keep reelecting our same member of Congress over 
and over and over again.  So while we in the abstract donít have particularly 
high regard for Congress as an institution, we love our own member of 
Congress, the one who represents us.  You know, weíre that personís 
constituency and we think theyíre doing a great job for us.  So do you see 
that as somewhat of a disconnect here?  How can we all love our members of 
Congress but yet we all end up hating Congress as an institution?  So thatís 
why I say that we have some conflicting views regarding the two.  We disdain 
the institution as a whole but we love our own individual members.  If you say 
ó oh, if you mean by love, electing them and reelecting them over and over 
again to office.

One of the things I also tend to do as my way of introduction again is to 



show how we compare to other legislatures.  Again, the parliamentary 
democracies.  And a couple of ways that weíll point out real, real quickly.  
One of which is a primary difference between the way our Congress is 
structured and other legislatures are structured concerns a selection of the 
chief executive, the chief executive being either the President or the Prime 
Minister.  Now, weíve already covered this a little bit before, havenít we, 
when we talked about the Constitution in the very introductory section of the 
class.  What is the key difference in terms of how the chief executive is 
selected here versus there?  What do we do here?  Again, forgive me for 
insulting you with such a basic question.  How do we select our chief 
executive?  We vote for them.  Who votes for them ó him?  The people vote for 
him, right?  Okay.

How do many western European parliamentary democracies select their chief 
executive?  Their legislature, their parliament chooses.  The people select 
the legislature.  The majority party in the legislature chooses the Prime 
Minister.  The Prime Minister and the President are both separate chief 
executives.  They perform that executive function.

And remember what we talked about before in the Constitution, what that 
basically means is that the legislative branch and the executive branch in 
many parliamentary democracies are wedded together where ours is separated.  
In fact, that was ó again, weíll talk about that in just a second as well.

Another example of a very clear difference between our legislature or our 
Congress and those of other legislatures across the Atlantic concern what I 
call the level of control by the party leadership.  Very, very basically what 
weíre talking about there is this.  If youíre elected to the House of 
Representatives, who do you listen to more often than anyone else?  In terms 
of how you vote.  Your constituents.  They play a major role in determining 
how you vote.  In many European parliamentary democracies, youíre gonna listen 
to your constituents to some degree, of course, but who do you also listen to 
to a large degree?  Party leaders.  The party leadership plays a major role in 
influencing how you vote over there, even more so.  Question, Andrea?

[Inaudible student response]
Oh, the people that you represent are your constituency.  So youíre gonna 

listen to your constituents much more here than over there.  Pamela?
[Inaudible student response]
Yeah.  In other words, here versus there, who do you listen to the most?  

And the key here is that if you are a representative, if you were in the 
legislature, youíre gonna more often listen to your constituents here, not as 
often over there in many parliamentary democracies.  Instead, in other words, 
think about two different groups or different sets of people, your 
constituents versus party leaders.  Sometimes they donít always go hand in 
hand.  Party leaders want you to vote one way and your constituents want you 
to vote another way.  Who are you gonna listen to the most?  Here youíre gonna 
listen to your constituents.  Over there, more often than not, youíre gonna 
listen to your party leaders?

And again, a little bit of a side point.  Let me just explain to you one 
of the reasons why.  Do you remember when we were talking about the 
proportional representation system overseas?  Do you remember we said what if 
you had a party that gets a lot of votes in a given district ó you know, many 
seats in a given district, what happens if you have more seats that you win 
than you have candidates from that party?  What do the party leaders do?  They 
say, ìOh.  We have a slot right here thatís open.  Weíre gonna pull this 
candidate that lost in that district and put him over here in this district.  



So, hello.  Iím your new representative.  Iím not from this areaî ó this is 
again pretending weíre over in Europe here ó ìbut I am now your new 
representative.î  Now, am I really gonna be that concerned about how you 
really care about how I vote?  Who do I give my position -- who am I beholden 
to?  The party leaders.  In a multi-party, strong party system, youíre gonna 
listen more to the party leaders than you are to your constituents.  In a 
weaker party system, party leadership plays less of a role.

Now, let me give you one other quick example of this, too.  In the South 
where Iím originally from, the South was the solid Democrats for years.  
Essentially, many of the southern states were essentially controlled by one 
party, the Democratic party.  And back in the 1980s things began to shift so 
that peopleís ideology began to line up with their party.  So now itís again 
another one party state, but not solidly Democrat but solidly Republican.  But 
hereís what would happen.  For many, many years youíve got southern 
conservative Democrats but theyíre still Democrats.  When they were elected to 
Congress, they were expected to represent their constituentsí views. 

Well, letís say, for example, Iím a southern conservative and Iím 
operating here in Congress.  And I am a Democrat and my party leaders want me 
to provide ó to vote on a very important bill of concern to the party leaders.  
Letís say, for example, federal funding of abortions.  Now, my constituency 
being very, very conservative might not want me to vote that way.  So here I 
have a conflict between the party leaders saying, ìAs a Democrat, you should 
vote for more federal funding of abortions,î whereas as a southern 
conservative my constituents are saying, ìYeah, I know youíre a Democrat, but 
we want you to vote a different way.î  And that was a very common kind of 
thing where you had southern conservatives voting oftentimes according to 
Republican viewpoints or positions.  And it happened very often because 
southern conservatives had the freedom not to follow the party leadership but 
instead to follow after what their constituents wanted.  And the nature of our 
system requires that you listen to your constituents first and foremost.  
Thatís an important distinction between our system and their system.

Let me give you a couple of other things here.  In terms of the early 
years, the two basic concerns of the founders?  Again, one was this idea of 
the concentration of political power.  So again, we did not want to have that 
Executive branch and the Legislative branch wedded together.  So what did we 
do?  We created a system of separation of powers where we basically had the 
Executive branch separated from the Legislative branch.  Again, that was some 
of the concern of the founding fathers.  They said, ìWe reject that 
parliamentary democracy system because we donít want to have power 
concentrated too much in one area,î right?  So that was one of the ways in 
which we tried to disperse political power as weíve talked about before.

Another key area was protection of statesí interest.  How do we protect 
the interest of particularly the smaller states so that the bigger states do 
not trample upon the smaller states?  What was the solution as far as our 
Congress is concerned, as far as how our Congress is structured?  What did the 
founding fathers do in terms of the structuring of Congress to protect the 
rights of small states?  Right.  They provided for bicameral legislature and 
specifically a Senate comprised of two members.  At least in the Senate, all 
the states would be on an equal footing.  The more populous states in the 
House would have more representation, more political pull, seen as being a 
very democratic principle.  But the small states were concerned about that and 
so they insisted as part of the Great Compromise, the Connecticut Compromise 
which called for bicameral legislature where you have both the House and the 



Senate.  So thatís how the statesí interests were protected in terms of how 
our Congress was originally structured.

A couple of basic easy facts here.  Letís talk about some of the things 
about Congress here.  First of all, powers of Congress.  If you want to go and 
find the specific powers of Congress, where do you go?  In the Constitution?  
Good.  I hear it.  Remember how the Constitution is structured?  Article 1 
deals with the ó no.  Article 1 deals with the legislature, Article 2 to the 
Presidency, Article 3 the Judiciary.  So where do you go to find the specific 
powers of Congress?  Article 1.  And specifically ó this is something you 
ought to just memorize, okay?  By the way, it very well could be on a common 
final.  Who knows?  Article 1, Section 8.  Very good.  Article 1, Section 8, 
has the delegated powers of Congress.  So you go to Article 1, Section 8.  If 
you want to know the specific powers of Congress such as to declare war, to 
raise and support an army, to coin money, those are the kinds of powers that 
are specifically listed in the Constitution.

Again, forgive me for insulting you because I know you guys are by far 
much smarter than the average American voter.  But letís talk about terms of 
office here.  If you are a representative serving in the House, how long is 
your term of office?  I heard it.  Say it again.  I want to make sure 
everybody else knows this.  How long do you serve?  Two years.  Chris is quite 
correct.  Two years.  If you are a Senator ó Chris, you can answer this one.  
If you are a Senator, how long do you serve?  What is your term of office?  
This is some basic stuff that we should all know.  Senators serve for how 
long?  Six.  Okay.  I guess I ó Iím sorry.  I thought I was insulting your 
intelligence here.  This is some basic information that we need to know.

Now, are there term limits in Congress?  Are there limits to how many 
terms you can serve?  Thatís correct.  There are no term limits as far as 
members of Congress are concerned.  If you were talking about the state 
legislature in Jeff City, there are term limits.  Eight years.  Four terms for 
a representative and two terms for Senate.  The Missouri Senate is four years.  
Two terms in the Senate or four terms in the House of Representatives.  Eight 
years total per house.  Yes, sir?

[Inaudible student response]
The U.S. Congress does not require term limits.  There are not terms 

limits in the U.S. House.  In other words, we can vote for Roy Blunt over and 
over and over again for the next 100 years if he lives to be as old as Strom 
Thurmond.  How many members are in the House of Representatives?  Let me 
rephrase it.  Voting members in the house of Representatives?  Now, you know 
there are ninth graders at Greenwood who know the answer to this question.

[Inaudible student response]
No, 435 -- 435 voting members of Congress.  So weíre talking about some of 

the basic facts here, so we have 435.  Now, hereís something else I wanted to 
bring up to you because I want you to understand that ó well, first of all, a 
couple of things.  435 total.  How many ó again, forgive me for asking this 
question ó how many of the House members do we have from Missouri?  Nine.  
Nine.  Eleven electoral votes because two senators, right?  Okay.  So we have 
nine.

Going back to the House, 435.  I bring this up because something else I 
want to mention to you is this.  Does that number ever change if population 
increases?  Will the 435 go up?  And the answer is no.  Actually, Congress 
passed a law several years fixing the number at 435.  That number right there 
is awfully large for a legislative body.  But what happens essentially is that 
if ó as population changes, as the population shifts, people are leaving 



traditionally the northern ó the northeastern industrial belt states, moving 
south and moving west.  As that happens, then, other states like Florida and 
Arizona and even Missouri, they become the beneficiaries of those population 
shifts so that the representatives ó the total number will stay the same at 
435 but every 10 years weíre required to conduct a census.  Therefore, what 
that means is that as these population shifts occur, some states will pick up 
additional representatives.  Some states will lose some.  But as far as the 
overall number is concerned, it stays fixed at 435.  So I wanted to bring that 
to your attention as well.

The thing that we left off with in the discussion on Friday was this idea 
of terms of office.  I want to say something very quickly on this before we 
move on and that is this.  We talked about the fact that representatives serve 
for 2-year terms, senators serve for 6-year terms in the U.S. Congress.  And 
the question that I wanted to ask you is this.  How do differences in these 
terms influence decisions made by each member?  Iíve got in parentheses there 
this idea of trusty versus delegate.  Trusty versus delegate are two different 
competing roles or conceptions that a legislator has about who they are.  Do I 
see myself as a trusty of the people or as a delegate, and weíre gonna talk 
about that.  But let me get to the basic point here first.

If you know ó letís say youíre elected to the House of Representatives.  
Youíre gonna be there two years.  Youíve got two years to prove yourself.  If 
you do a good job, your chances of getting reelected are very, very good.  But 
as we talked about on Friday, who do you listen to more than anybody else?  
The number one group that you listen to are your constituents, right?  You 
very much care about ó you want to make your constituents happy.  You want to 
do things for your constituents.

Now, does that mean that senators have the same kind of thing?  Yes and 
no.  They certainly care about their constituents and want to make them happy 
as well, but senators, because theyíre there for six years, they donít have to 
worry about getting reelected for another several years down the road, how 
might that change the way they make their decisions?  What might they look at 
equally as ó in terms of importance besides their own constituents?  Now, you 
can call up some obvious things like parties and so forth, but I want to talk 
about something else.  If a member of the Senate sees a piece of legislation 
that he or she thinks is very good for America but that might be bad for some 
of their own constituents in a given district, are they gonna vote for that 
piece of legislation?

Let me give you a real good example for this.  Letís look at base closings 
right now.  Several years ago there was a real big issue, particularly 
beginning in 1991 with the fall of the Soviet Union.  A lot of people began to 
call for whatís called a peace dividend.  They said, ìLook.  The Soviet Union 
has crumbled internally.  They are no longer the superpower they once were.  
The United States is the sole superpower.  Why in the world do we therefore 
need to continue to spend so much money maintaining a defense to match up with 
the Soviets when we have, quote, ë technically woní the superpower battle?  We 
are the most dominant military power on the earth.  Maybe we could take some 
of that money that we were using and allocating to defense and put it back in 
the taxpayersí pockets by a tax cut or perhaps by instead cutting back on our 
military spending and providing other kinds of things like better schools and 
domestic kinds of things?î  This was a debate, classic debate, called guns 
versus butter and this is what this speaks to.  Shall we take away the funding 
for guns and put it more toward butter, more toward domestic kinds of issues. 
And so a lot of people began to call for this peace dividend.



Now, just follow me on this scenario.  That applied in a lot of ways to 
base closings.  They said, ìYou know, a lot of the military bases that we have 
here, do we really need to have all these military bases now that we no longer 
have such a perceived threat to our national security?î  And that was the 
thinking back then in 1991, 1992.  So members of Congress actually assembled a 
panel that said, ìLetís look at some bases, existing bases, that we have in 
operation and letís see if we can come up with a list based upon certain types 
of objective criteria to decide whether or not we should close some of these 
bases.  Perhaps if we can find some that are not providing the most, quote, 
ëbang for the buck,í we can close those or reallocate some of our defense 
missions to other bases and strengthen some bases and close others.î

Now, if you close a military base, whatís gonna happen economically in 
that area?  Itís gonna hurt the economy, isnít it, quite substantially.  Letís 
look at Fort Leonard Wood.  Letís just pretend for a second.  Anybody by any 
chance from the Waynesville area?  Anybody?  Well, Fort Leonard Wood now has 
actually strengthened some of its functions.  In fact, several years ago they 
picked up the chemical defense training and chemical weapons, and so theyíve 
actually increased some of their functions.

But letís say hypothetically, though ó letís just play a little game here.  
Letís say that you are a representative from Waynesville and you represent 
those people.  On this list of base closings right there, number one at the 
list, is Fort Leonard Wood.  And arguments have been presented to suggest that 
itís good in the economic interest of our country, in the interest of 
taxpayers, to close Fort Leonard Wood.  We donít really need it now that 
thereís no longer a major threat to our national security.  Now, if you are a 
representative from Fort Leonard Wood, are you gonna vote to close Fort 
Leonard Wood?  No, not at all.  Obviously itís gonna mean political suicide.  
And even though you know -- even though you may in your heart of hearts 
realize that itís not in the best interest of the country, weíre spending more 
dollars militarily than we need to, you know that your constituents will be 
outraged if you voted against closing Fort Leonard Wood.

Now, letís take another scenario.  Letís say that youíre not a 
representative but youíre a senator from Missouri.  You know in your heart of 
hearts ó youíre convinced that itís good public policy, itís a good decision 
nationwide, to close Fort Leonard Wood along with some other bases.  Are you 
gonna vote for that closure if youíre a senator from Missouri?  Well, itís not 
a clear answer, but you might.  You might, right?  Youíre more inclined to 
vote for it because you donít have to worry about the repercussions of getting 
elected as much. 

In other words, what Iím trying to suggest to you here is simply the 
differences in terms between being a representative versus a senator can 
influence how you make decisions.  The voice of your constituents is not gonna 
be as great for you if you are a senator.  In other words, you can make 
decisions that sometimes may alienate some of your constituents but may be 
better for the country.  This is what I would call your own conception of the 
public interest.  Because thatís really what weíre talking about here.  You 
have a certain view of what is in the true public interest of our nation.  And 
sometimes whatís in the public interest of our nation as a whole may conflict 
with whatís in your constituentsí interest.

Senators are more likely to take their own conception of the public 
interest into play when theyíre making some decisions.  And it may mean some 
temporary fallout in terms of some negative reactions from some of your 
constituents, but overall that may not actually influence your likelihood of 



getting reelected at all.  This speaks to this issue of trusty versus 
delegate.  These are two competing roles or role conceptions of members of 
Congress.  And what this basically speaks to here is the idea of this.  
Senators see themselves more as a trusty whereas representatives see 
themselves more as a delegate.  The trusty role says, ìYou elect me to make 
good decisions for you.î  Thatís what the whole republic ó being a republic as 
opposed to a direct democracy is all about.  You elect me to represent your 
interest and Iím gonna do my best to represent your interest here.  And your 
interest, believe it or not, actually may mean the whole nationís interest as 
well.  You elect me to make good decisions on behalf of our country, on behalf 
of you as well, and thatís this idea of the trusty role.

The delegate role is basically this instead.  The representatives have 
this role.  The delegate role is simply how do you want me to vote.  Tell me 
how to vote.  What do you want me to do?  Iím your direct agent and Iím here 
to carry out your wishes.  You see the difference there?  So it speaks to this 
whole idea of trusty versus delegate ideas that are reflective of whether or 
not youíre a representative or a senator.  Senators again see themselves more 
in the trusty role, guided more by their own conception of the public 
interest.  Representatives see themselves more in terms of this delegate role 
guided more by the immediate directions of their constituency.  So I knew that 
was gonna be hard to talk about simply in a few minutes on Friday, so I wanted 
to save it for today.

Now, I want to talk to you a little bit about another topic here, the 
power of incumbency.  Again, as we have talked about before, you know, sure 
rule these days is that in both the Senate and the House ó you know, once you 
get in, once you get elected, your chances of staying in are really pretty 
good.  And even though representatives have to run for office every two years, 
you know, again they tend to get reelected in overwhelming numbers.  In fact, 
if you look at both the Senate and the House of Representatives as a whole, 
about 90 percent of all members of Congress get reelected.  Thatís about the 
rate, 90 percent.  Or you can translate that roughly saying, ìYouíve got a 
good chance of getting reelected.  Obviously, the odds are very, very good in 
your behalf.î

Why, then, do incumbents get elected and then reelected over and over 
again?  And the argument that I would suggest to you is that once you get in, 
you are conferred certain benefits that your challengers donít have.  And so 
what Iím gonna talk to you are some of the benefits of being an incumbent or 
things that help you get reelected over and over again.

One of the things is called the franking privilege.  Whatís the franking 
privilege?  This is something that all members of Congress enjoy.  Ever heard 
that term before, by any chance?  Okay.  Franking privilege basically is this 
idea of having free use of the mail.  And this is, by the way, in your chapter 
so I donít mind getting onto you to say read your chapter here because itís 
clearly in there.  So thatís where you should be.  But franking privilege is 
the free use of the mail by members of Congress.  Now, itís not free because 
youíre paying for it as constituents.  But have you ever received a letter or 
some kind of publication from your member of Congress and they outline or 
highlight all the things that they accomplished this past legislative session?  
They have the ability and the right to basically provide all their 
constituents all the good things that theyíre doing to help remind you why you 
elected them and all the good things that theyíre doing on your behalf.  
Because of that ó again, thatís a fairly expensive kind of thing thatís funded 
by the taxpayers but itís free.  They donít really have any limits in terms of 



how often they can send out free mail.  So thatís a very important advantage 
here.

Also, in addition to this, they get to take something like 30 trips back 
home to their district.  They have ó I think the latest of what Iíve heard is 
30 trips per year back to their districts, you know.   Again, you hear a 
campaign in a campaign of politicians say, ìYou want to elect me and not this 
career politician because the career politician is in Washington and he or she 
has really forgotten about your best interests at heart.  They donít really 
know whatís going on back in their district.î  A lot of times Iíve seen 
campaign advertisements that are slanted against the incumbents that say, 
ìVote out the career politicians.î  Well, in reality, these career politicians 
are career politicians because they get reelected over and over again.  In 
part because they get to go back home quite often to meet with their 
constituents, to find out whatís going on.  You may see them get on the news 
and show them opening up ó doing some kind of groundbreaking ceremony.  Just 
again to show that they are back home quite a bit, meeting with their 
constituents.

In addition to that, they also have a fair amount of people who are 
actually working them.  They have offices in Washington, D.C. as well as their 
home districts.  And because of that, if you happen to work for a member of 
Congress or intern for a member of Congress, youíll see theyíre doing a lot in 
terms of interfacing with their constituents.  If Iím able to get elected to 
Congress, I might have a staff about the size of this class right here and all 
of you are doing very different kinds of things for me.  Let me just give you 
an example here.  Some of you are doing legislative research for me on certain 
bills I should be supporting.  Some of you are becoming experts and youíre 
meeting with interest groups, as we talked about that before, too.  Some of 
you are involved in a lot of PR type of work for me.  Some of you are 
interfacing with the media, getting me on TV and helping me to ó you know, 
sending out press releases.  Some of you are actually answering mail on a day-
to-day basis for my constituents.  Theyíre writing me.  Iím not reading all 
that mail, particularly in Washington.  I donít have the time to read every 
letter and sign every letter and so I rely upon my staff to answer a lot of 
constituent mail for me just again to let them know that I very much care 
about them.

Another issue is that theyíre involved in doing something called casework 
which is providing services to constituents.  For example, your grandmother 
finds out that sheís no longer gonna be getting her Social Security check 
because the IRS says that sheís deceased and you just saw her yesterday and 
you know sheís alive and well.  So she says, ìHelp me.  Iíve gotta have this 
Social Security check to live on.î  And so you call up your member of Congress 
and say, you know, ìDear Mr. Blunt.  Please help me out.  Help get my 
grandmother Social Security checks back.  The IRS has messed up once again.î  
And so youíve got staff people who are designed to help you with that, those 
kinds of issues.

Again, these are things that the incumbent has that are very important 
benefits to the incumbent to help him get reelected.  As I mentioned here, 
youíve got lots of media opportunities.  Youíve got staff helping you get on 
the media and you have the opportunity ó like in Washington, D.C., they have a 
studio in both the Senate and the House, a television studio.  If youíre 
basically announcing youíre sponsoring a major bill, you may actually have a 
TV spot thatís provided and you may send it back to the local news stations so 
they have some news to show that evening at 6:00 oíclock, showing what youíre 



doing to represent the constituents back at home.  So again, you can do that.
I think one of the most important is something I call pork barrel 

politics.  Pork barrel politics is a very ó it really speaks to a lot of 
larger issues, but the basic idea behind this is that Iím able to provide 
specific kinds of financial benefits back to my district.  Itís the idea of 
getting federal funds and bringing federal funds home to my district.  Some 
people call this bringing home the bacon.  If I can get the federal government 
to spend dollars in my district, thatís a good thing.  

So Iíll give you a couple of good examples here locally that we can come 
up with.  Right now outside of our parking lot, just directly this way, facing 
south of this classroom, whatíre they doing?  Theyíre building a new parking 
lot.  Parking is not really much of a problem here at SMS, is it?  Of course 
not.  Well, theyíre trying to address that.  Whoís paying ó how is that being 
funded, by the way?  Howís that new parking garage ó whoís paying for it?  
Pardon?  Iím sorry, Pamela?

[Inaudible student response]
Youíre paying for some of it.  Whoís paying for the majority of it?  

Federal government.  Federal government through the Department of 
Transportation.  Itís paying the biggest chunk of change for that.  Again, if 
I can take credit for steering federal dollars in contracts to my district.  
We are actually going to be getting some funding for changing the 
intersections ó I mentioned this before ó at I-44, the interchange there at 
I-44 and 65.  Thank goodness.  Thatís a very, very dangerous loop there.  
Theyíre gonna be making some changes to that.  If I can get federal funding 
for some of these kinds of highway projects to bring ëem back to my district.

What about the Springfield/Branson terminal?  You know theyíre gonna be 
building a brand new terminal there?  Okay.  Again, thanks to the Department 
of Transportation.  Several millions of dollars are gonna be coming our way to 
help build these changes, modifications and improvements to our airport.  If I 
can take credit for these kinds of things.  Several years ago James River 
Expressway.  You know where that is?  It goes all the way out now to ó if 
youíre heading out west toward Republic, to I-44.  For the longest time I just 
could not wait until they got to I-44.  Because to get on I-44 in Springfield, 
you always had to go down 65, then get on I-44 there.  Now you can get on the 
James River Freeway and go all the way and pick up I-44 out that way.  If 
youíre heading out west to Oklahoma, you shave about 9 miles off your trip.  
So itís a nice little convenient thing to have.

And again, if I can take credit for that, if I can talk about taking 
credit for additional money to build a new dorm on SMS/Missouri State 
University ó they deserve a new dorm here.  And if I can take credit for 
bringing in dollars for those kinds of issues, that again is a good thing.  
Again, thatís pork barrel politics, taking federal dollars and steering them 
to my district, making my clients very happy.  Look at all the good things Iím 
doing for you, okay?  Shouldnít I get reelected?  Look at my track record 
here.  You see all the advantages that I have relative to my challenger whom 
you donít even know?

And, of course, we canít leave out the last one here and thatís PAC 
support.  As we mentioned before, PACs tend to favor incumbents by 
overwhelming numbers.  About 75 percent of all PAC dollars does go to the 
incumbents.  They would rather put their money up to someone whoís a known 
commodity rather than to give to someone whoís unknown.  So again, they enjoy 
the overwhelming amount from PAC support.

I just want you to understand if I were to ask you question on a test 



about what is it that incumbents get reelected over and over again, you need 
to understand that they have a lot of these natural advantages that the 
challengers do not have.

Letís talk now a little bit about organization of Congress.  Iím gonna 
talk about how Congress is organized and what I want to do is I want to talk 
about the Senate and then Iíll come and talk to you a little bit about the 
House as well.  Talk about some key players and key positions as well.  

Technically, the top person in the Senate is Vice President Dick Cheney.  
According to the Constitution, the Vice President is, quote, ìPresident of the 
Senate.î  Now, does he have any real power in the Senate?  Yes or no?  In what 
way, David?

[Inaudible student response]
Can he do anything else beyond that?  The Vice President of the Senate 

will cast a deciding vote if there is ever a tie between the ó for example, 
the Democrats and the Republicans.  In some cases the Vice President does have 
the right to cast the deciding vote in favor of his party.  But basically 
beyond that, though, he doesnít have the real power.  He doesnít have any vote 
unless there really is an even split here.  Now, you also have another 
important ó well, again, is it important?  Not really as important to the real 
power, but another position thatís up there at the top leadership is called 
the President Pro Tempore or President Pro Tem, the short term version of 
that.

This President Pro Tem is chosen by the majority party.  Heíll always be a 
member of the ó he or she will always be a member of the majority party.  
Basically, this person presides over the Senate in the absence of the Vice 
President.  When the Senate is in session, if Dick Cheney has to be out 
because heís overseas attending some kind of conference or something like 
that, then the President Pro Tem will preside over the Senate in his absence.  
Again, not a lot of power.  Itís really oftentimes an honorific position.  
Usually itís given to the most senior senator of the party.  Sometimes itís 
done by a junior member because no one else really wants the job.  The person 
right now whoís the President Pro Tem is Ted Stevens of Alaska.  For a number 
of years it was held by the most senior person in the Senate, Strom Thurmond 
from South Carolina.  Before he died he was the President Pro Tem.

Formally, according to the Constitution, those are the two top positions 
in the Senate.  The real power really begins right here with the majority 
leader and the minority leader.  Now, theyíre the ones ó thatís where the real 
leadership in the Senate begins.  Bill Frist is the majority leader from 
Tennessee.  The minority leader used to be a guy by the name of Tom Daschel.  
But in 2004 ó from South Dakota.  But in 2004, he did not get reelected.  That 
passed to a fellow by the name of Harry Reid.  Heís from Nevada.  Heís now the 
minority leader.  

And thereís something I need to point out to you thatís very important as 
well.  If in 2006 ó you know, we have elections ó a third of the Senate is 
elected every two years, roughly a third of the Senate.  The entire House goes 
up for reelection every two years.  But since we have ó in the Senate, since 
they have 6-year terms, every two years ó 2, 4, 6 ó about a third of the 
Senate goes up for reelection.  So in 2006, weíll have about a third of the 
Senate going up for election or reelection.  If in 2006 the Democrats win back 
control of the Senate, then what happens to Bill Frist?  He becomes the 
minority leader.  He becomes the minority leader and then Harry Reid will 
become the majority leader.  So basically, if your party is the one in power, 
youíre the majority leader.  If itís the one not in power, you are the 



minority leader.  And the majority leader, again, is probably the top ó the 
most powerful person in the Senate.

Now, Iíll give you a couple of others that are key players.  You also have 
the majority whip and the minority whip which, again, corresponds to the 
majority and minority parties.  These are in a lot of ways probably the number 
two positions in power in the hierarchy.  Just to give you a couple of names 
to attach with that right now, the majority whip is a guy from Kentucky named 
Mitch McConnell.  I donít know if youíve heard of him or not, but heís from 
Kentucky.  And then a guy from Illinois, Richard Durbin, is the minority whip.  

Now, what does the majority/minority whip do for their party?  When you 
say whip, think of a bullwhip.  Their job is essentially to round up votes for 
their party and to maintain a head count of which members are supporting what 
legislation.  So letís say, for example, in the majority party.  Bill Frist 
will ask Mitch McConnell, ìHow many Republicansî ó weíre talking about Social 
Security reform in the Senate right now ó ìhow many Republicans are on board 
for some fundamental changes?î 

Letís say thereís a piece of legislation being considered right now about 
changing Social Security.  At any point in time, Bill Frist may ask the 
majority whip, Mitch McConnell, ìHow many Republican senators do we have on 
board for this legislation?  Do we have all of ëem on board?  We have a 
majority here.  Are all of ëem on board or is there a lot of vacillating or 
weak support?î  And at any point in time, Mitch McConnell as the majority whip 
should be able to say to him, ìYes, we have a lot of support.  Weíre gonna 
easily pass this legislation over Democratic objections.  No problem.î 

But the idea behind the role of majority whip is to sort of round up 
votes, to maintain a head count, and if thereís weak support or there may be a 
lot of Republican senators who say, ìYou know, in my state we have a lot of 
old people who donít want us to change Social Security.  In fact, just the 
other day, tying in some other stuff here by interest groups, I just got 
20,000 pieces of mail last week from the American Association of Retired 
Persons saying donít touch Social Security.  So I am ó as a senator, I am not 
so sure Iím gonna vote in favor of these fundamental changes to Social 
Security.î

If Iím that kind of senator, I may get a phone call from Mitch McConnell 
saying, ìHey, Dr. Scott.  You really need to support.  This is a major 
initiative of the Bush administration.  As a fellow Republican, we should be 
able to count on you to vote for this initiative.  If you donít vote for this 
initiative, youíre gonna make George Bush look like a fool because this is a 
major cornerstone of his legislation during his second term.  You need to get 
on board.î  And they may actually put some subtle pressure on me, too.  ìIf 
you donít get on board, I know you have some legislation right now being 
considered and, you know, we might actually think about, you know, not 
supporting you on this legislation thatís very near and dear to your heart.î

So again, the idea behind the whip is to round up votes.  What am I trying 
to do as the whip?  Iím trying to round up votes to get more people in my 
party to vote along the party lines.  Thatís the idea behind the whips.  And 
thatís the role that they play.  Yes?

[Inaudible student response]
Good question.  So what do the leaders do?  Well, the leaders will 

certainly play some of that role as well.  But ultimately, what the leaders 
will do is basically be the primary point person for developing what is going 
to be the partyís agenda for at least the next two years.  You might think of 
them as part of the top strategic management team.  And there are other party 



leaders in there, too, but theyíre the ones who are really gonna be calling 
the shots saying, ìWhatíre we gonna be focusing on over the next two years?î  
And there may be some things that the President wants or there might be some 
things that other members of the top leadership of the Senate want that has 
nothing to do with the President, and theyíre gonna say, ìWhat am I gonna do 
-- whatíre we gonna do over the next two years to make an impact for the 
Republican party, given that weíre in the majority?î  And the minority whips 
are playing the very same role but just in that minority position.

Other key players ó Iíll tell you a couple of these, a couple of things.  
These are actually ó speak to a couple of committees in Congress ó in the 
Senate.  Thereís also something called a party committee and a steering 
committee.  Again, this is just part of the leadership role that you find in 
the Senate.  And the party committee, for example, is composed of about a 
dozen senators and again, they work with the majority leader and the majority 
whip to part of that agenda, that agenda process.  They play a major role in 
developing the partyís agenda over the next two years.  Basically to choose 
what bills are gonna be given a lot of consideration toward.

And then the steering committee is basically a committee of senators that 
are gonna be ó when youíre first elected to the Senate or to the House, youíre 
gonna be serving on committees ó and weíre gonna come back in just a minute 
and talk more about the committee structure.  But when youíre elected, a lot 
of the major work gets done in committees.  The purpose of the steering 
committee is to steer you ó is to assign you to a certain set of committees 
that will involve a lot of work and a lot of ó basically what youíll be doing 
is doing a lot of committee work.  Committees are where the bills actually get 
written in Congress.  So the steering committee actually assigns the newcomers 
to different committees. So thatís sort of an overview of some of the key 
leadership and plays in the Senate.

Now, let me also talk a little bit about the House as well, just a little 
bit.  Itís slightly different in terms of organization.  You donít have a 
president of the House like you have a president of the Senate.  You donít 
have a president of the House of Representatives.  The most powerful person in 
the House is the speaker of the house.  This I will guarantee you will always 
see.  The speaker of the house will always be a member of and elected by the 
majority party in the House.

Now, hereís a fun fact for the day ó and I hope I get an answer to this or 
Iím gonna be very, very disappointed.  Who is the speaker of the house?  
Dennis Hastert.  That sound familiar?  Oh, yeah.  Everybodyís shaking their 
heads now.  ìOh, yeah.  Knew it all the time.î  Dennis Hastert is the speaker 
of the house.  This is the most powerful person in the House of 
Representatives.  And one of the things that really makes him powerful in part 
ó and this I think is very important.  The speaker gets to determine what 
bills ó when a bill is introduced into the House, he gets to decide what 
committees to assign it to. 

Now, again, there are some general parameters.  If this is a bill in 
defense, itís gonna get assigned to some kind of defense related committees.  
But some committees overlap in terms of what they do with other committees.  
And so he could say ó heís a bill that heís opposed to, he or she may be 
opposed to.  They could deliberately assign it to a committee of which it 
would relate, have some jurisdiction, over to this committee of people right 
here, knowing that it will die in committee, knowing that the people who 
comprise this committee will be very hostile to this piece of legislation.  
Therefore, one person single-handedly can have a major influence on what bills 



gets passed in Congress just by virtue of knowing, just by virtue of having 
that power to assign bills to one committee or another.  And thatís what makes 
the speaker a very, very powerful person in the House.

Now, besides that some other key players ó and again, these are very 
important too.  You have your majority leader and your minority leader in your 
House and majority whip and minority whip in the House as well.  Let me just 
again flush it out a little bit in terms of some of the names that Iím sure 
youíve heard of before.  The majority leader in the House right now is a guy 
from Texas.  Heís actually being considered right now for some kind of ethics 
kinds of concerns.  Heís a master at raising money for the Republican party.  
His name is ó if you donít know Dennis Hastert, you wonít know this one ó Tom 
DeLay.  You may have heard of his name.  Tom DeLay is the majority leader of 
the House right now.  The minority leader is a lady from California named 
Nancy Pelosi.  Her last name ó Iíll spell it right here ó is P-e-l-o-s-i.  
Nancy Pelosi.  Sheís the minority leader of the House.  Now, tell me this: who 
used to be the minority leader of the House before they quit to run for 
President?  Dick Gephardt.  He used to be the minority leader of the House.  
Now itís Nancy Pelosi.

The whips play the same role in the House as they do in the Senate.  Watch 
this, folks.  Who is the majority whip in the House?  This is essentially the 
number three powerful person in the House.  Roy Blunt.  Roy Blunt from good 
old Springfield, Missouri, is the majority whip.  Thereís a guy from Maryland 
named Steny Hower ó interesting name ó S-t-e-n-y H-o-w-e-r, Steny Hower from 
Maryland.  He is the minority whip. Again, what happens to these positions is 
that if the ó again, if in 2006 the Democrats gain control of the House, the 
minority leader will become the majority leader and vice-versa.  The minority 
whip will become the majority whip and vice-versa.  And that may happen.

Also what is interesting is that ó letís focus on Roy Blunt here for a 
second.  Roy Blunt, being number third in the House, very easily in the next 
election or it may be down the road ó a lot of times this is sort of a 
training ground for higher positions of leadership.  Roy Blunt might very well 
in the next election become the majority leader or he may even leapfrog over 
the majority leader and become the speaker of the house.  He can do that 
sometimes, too.  So again, being up there is a very, very ó it gives you a lot 
of power.  So those are some of the key players and again how the House is 
organized.  A lot of parallels here as you see.  The biggest difference is 
that in the Senate you have those honorific positions.  The constitutional 
positions that are not like the President, itís not that powerful.  The real 
power in the Senate begins with the majority leader.  The majority leader in 
the House has a lot of power here too, but even more power is occupied by the 
speaker ó is possessed by the speaker of the house.

Probably the most important structure in Congress and both Houses is the 
committee structure.  This is where the most important work gets done, the 
real work gets done.  People who chair these various committees ó weíre gonna 
talk about four basic committees.  People who chair these committees are among 
some of the most powerful members of Congress.  And some committees will have 
subcommittees as well.

Now, let me give you four basic ones.  Weíll talk about the first one 
here.  By far the most important committee in Congress is this thing called 
the standing committee.  The standing committee is basically the permanent 
committee that covers a certain jurisdictional area.  So you have, for 
example, a House committee on agriculture.  Senate committee on agriculture.  
Now Iíll give you a lot of examples.  We could have the Senate foreign affairs 



committee, the House ó Iím sorry ó the Senate armed services committee, the 
House foreign relations committee, the Senate judiciary committee.  Any 
appointments to the Supreme Court and federal judges go through the Senate 
judiciary committee and that committee plays a major role in determining the 
future makeup of our federal judges and whoís gonna be on the Supreme Court.  
A very, very powerful committee.

This is where a lot of real work gets done.  These are the permanent 
standing committees here.  Youíve got, again, the armed services, foreign 
relations, appropriations, judiciary, a lot of others, a lot of different 
kinds of committees there.  There are 16 of these committees in the Senate, 19 
of them in the House.  And in each of these committees there are well over 50 
subcommittees overall in both Houses.  So the House armed services committee 
may have three or four different subcommittees.  And again, you could be chair 
of a committee or chair of a subcommittee.  And that also tends to work 
basically in seniority.

I used to work for a guy, when I was working in Washington, for former 
Senator Sam Nunn from Georgia.  Sam Nunn probably knew more than anybody else 
in terms of our defense policy and he played a major role as former chair of 
the Senate armed services committee in terms of what will be our Defense 
Departmentís budget, depending on its budget, and the weapons systems that 
weíre gonna spend money on, the ones that weíre not gonna spend money on.  He 
played a major role in those kinds of decisions.  And so being a chair of a 
committee can be very, very powerful.

When youíre watching C-SPAN on the cable and youíre watching some people 
who are in a room on a panel in a committee, probably watching some kind of 
bills being considered for debate or being written up in the committee ó this 
is where they write the major legislation ó you might see somebody testify 
before Congress.  Maybe a mother testifying as to why we might need to have 
increased gun control legislation as a way to help stem the tide of violence 
in our society.  And so if youíre testifying before Congress, chances are 
youíre watching that on C-SPAN.  Itís gonna be again some of the committee 
work taking place, somebodyís testifying before a committee.  But those are by 
far the most important.

Let me give you a few others that are also kind of important, too.  
Thereís something called the select committee.  The difference here is the 
select committee is temporary.  Itís not permanent.  Thatís the biggest 
difference between the two.  Select committee is temporary often for, again, a 
limited time, a limited purpose.  To study something.  Maybe produce a report 
or do some research on something.  So, for example, there could be a select 
committee on aging or a select committee on Social Security, something like 
that.  Itís basically charged with a task to investigate a particular issue, 
come up with a report for the full body to consider ó for the full Congress to 
consider.  Thatís a select committee.

Another one here is a joint committee.  Now, the reason why they call it a 
joint committee is because it involves members of both Houses.  Thereís a very 
famous committee called the joint committee ó Iím sorry ó the joint economic 
committee.  Itís got members of both the House and the Senate serving.  Like 
the standing committee, the joint committee is a permanent committee.  Select 
is temporary for a limited purpose.  The joint committee is a permanent body 
but the key is it has members of both Houses serving on this committee.  Itís 
kind of like a standing committee but youíve got members from both Houses 
essentially.

A colleague of mine who got her degree in economics from Syracuse, her 



first job out was working for the joint economic committee doing a lot of 
number-crunching and estimates, forecasting revenue estimates about changes in 
our tax policy and what would that imply for our deficit and things like that.   
Itís a very, very interesting job that she had working for the joint committee 
ó the joint economic committee.

[Inaudible student response]
Yes, you are often on more than one committee.  But you can only be chair 

ó itís a good question.  Can you be on more than one committee?  Absolutely.  
But you can only be chair of one.  And the chair is most often determined by 
seniority.  Not always, but seniority plays a major role as to going up the 
ranks and becoming chair.

By the way, let me also say this real quickly, too.  This really applies 
especially to the standing committees and the joint committees.  The 
membership of those committees roughly reflects the relative proportion of 
Democrats to Republicansí strength in Congress.  So, in other words, if the 
Republicans have a sizable majority in the House, then that majority would be 
reflected on the committees.  Even if itís a slight majority.  Again, theyíll 
have more seats than their Democratic colleagues.

If in 2006, for example, the Democrats get back the control of the Senate, 
then the committees ó leadership, members and overall strength will be more 
for the Democrats.  Thereíll be more Democrats than there will be Republicans 
on the committees.  So itís again tied to the relative proportion of the 
strength in each House.

Conference committees are temporary again and like joint committees 
comprised of members of both Houses.  Joint committees are permanent.  
Conference committees are temporary.  Like joint committees, however, there 
are members of both Houses serve.  Conference committees have one purpose and 
one purpose alone, and that is to iron out differences between the House 
version and Senate version of a bill. 

In other words, when a bill comes out of Congress, sometimes thereís a 
House version that looks one way.  The Senate version has additional types of 
amendments to it.  And if that happens, if a bill comes out of both ó and 
weíre gonna talk about this more a little bit later on here ó but when they 
come out of both Houses and they look differently, a conference committee will 
be formed comprised of members from both Houses that played a major role in 
the legislation and these will be only temporary to iron out the differences.


